Center for American Progress

# Get the Lead Out A Proposal for a LEAD Innovation Fund

By Ulrich Boser and Read Holman January 17, 2019

Although overall U.S. lead exposure rates have steadily declined over the past few decades, lead persists in our environment and continues to affect the health of individuals around the country. Indeed, at the height of the Flint, Michigan, lead contamination and water crisis in 2016, a Reuters report found that, in the United States, 3,810 communities had lead poisoning levels at least double those in Flint.<sup>1</sup>

Lead poisoning is completely preventable. But, because lead has no smell, taste, or color, communities and public health officials have significant challenges finding and measuring the presence of the toxic metal. One force driving this dynamic is technology: Accurately and reliably testing for the presence of lead in water, paint, soil, dust, and elsewhere requires the use of expensive technologies and advanced methods in analytical chemistry. This makes managing, reducing, and ultimately eliminating lead exposure incredibly difficult.

Meanwhile, recent research and early-stage technological developments point to promising new testing methods that would amount to a paradigm shift in how lead exposure is addressed.

This issue brief provides background on the U.S. lead crisis and summarizes legislative efforts to combat it. The brief then presents a new proposal for Congress to provide funding to advance these new testing innovations, accelerate their commercialization through competition, and bring forth 21st century approaches to environmental monitoring and public health.

Called the Lead Exposure Activity Detection (LEAD) Innovation Fund, the proposal is as necessary as it is timely. Currently, Congress is also working on an infrastructure bill that could go a long way toward tackling the persistent issue of lead.<sup>2</sup> And while President Donald Trump's administration recently released the Federal Action Plan to Reduce Childhood Lead Exposure, the plan lacks the needed action steps proposed in this brief.<sup>3</sup>

### Background on the U.S. lead crisis

Lead has long been known to be a toxin to humans. Seizures, coma, and even death can occur with high exposure rates to lead. Moderate levels of exposure can have lasting health implications, causing intellectual and developmental disabilities, emotional and behavioral problems—including ADHD and criminal behavior—as well affecting hearing, speech, and other growth and development issues.<sup>4</sup>

But there are no safe levels of lead exposure; any amount is harmful. Indeed, these health effects can occur even with minuscule amounts of lead in the blood stream, including below the blood-lead level of 5 micrograms per deciliter—the reference point at which the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention recommends the initiation of public health actions.<sup>5</sup>

Children under the age of 5 are particularly vulnerable because their body, brain, and metabolism are still developing. However, low-dose lead exposure affects adults as well. A recent study estimates that, every year, 412,000 adult cardiac-related deaths in the United States can be attributed to low-level lead exposure.<sup>6</sup> Another study within the past year demonstrated that low-level lead exposure from topsoil resulted in decreased fertility.<sup>7</sup> In this sense, lead contamination is also a disability rights issue that requires a fundamental rethinking of supports and services, from early childhood education to care for aging residents.

Lead was once widely used across a number of major industries. It is a metal that occurs naturally, predominantly in the form of ore, in the Earth's crust. Because of its malleability, low melting point, and resistance to corrosion, lead has been called the "useful metal" by various industries.<sup>8</sup> Lead became ubiquitously used in paints, pipes and plumbing, gasoline, food containers, cosmetics, and many other everyday items.

As the health implications of lead became more widely known, however, industries ran campaigns to counter the growing body of criticism. For example, paint companies used to espouse the benefits of leaded paint.<sup>9</sup> In many cities, leaded pipes were actually mandated due to highly effective lobbying campaigns by the lead industry.<sup>10</sup>

Eventually, laws and regulations caught up. Through the Lead-Based Paint Poisoning Prevention Act (LBPPPA), lead paint for use inside homes was banned in the 1970s, with important updates occurring in 1987 and 1992. Lead's use in pipes was initially curtailed in the 1980s, with further legislative restrictions on the use of lead across plumbing systems occurring in 1996 and 2011 through amendments to the Safe Drinking Water Act. And leaded gasoline, which becomes airborne before settling in nearby soil, was ended through a phased ban in the 1990s, though some small airplanes continue to use leaded fuel.<sup>11</sup> Meanwhile, the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) has been addressing the use of lead in food, food wares, supplements, and cosmetics. For example, in October of 2018, the FDA issued a rule to limit the use of lead in hair dyes commercially sold.<sup>12</sup> Each regulatory action limited the amount of lead being newly contributed to the environment, and public health benefits have followed: Elevated blood lead levels in children have declined significantly over the past two decades.<sup>13</sup> Unfortunately, a heavy metal such as lead does not just disappear. And, given the complexity and costs involved, efforts to remove lead are slow going and unequally applied. Legacy lead thus persists in millions of homes and water systems as well as in the soil of playgrounds, gardens, and parks across the country. Indeed, more than one-third of all U.S. homes have lead somewhere in them.<sup>14</sup> In 2015, water systems that were cited for lead violations served 18 million people.<sup>15</sup>

While lead exposure cuts across demographics, those affected by it are more likely to be low income communities of color living in substandard housing. Communities of color remain at increased risk for higher blood lead concentration.<sup>16</sup>

New efforts to gather data on lead exposure have led to startling results. A recent study of Chicago found that out of nearly 3,000 water samples, 70 percent contained lead.<sup>17</sup> Two years ago, Pittsburgh—and, just within the last two months, Newark, New Jersey—made headlines by having highly visible lead-in-water situations.<sup>18</sup> Chattanooga, Tennessee, residents recently learned of significant lead levels in their soil, while an Environmental Protection Agency (EPA)-led "first of its kind" effort is studying the same issue in Oakland, California.<sup>19</sup>

Moreover, many of the buildings meant to protect children are sources of lead exposure. A recent U.S. Government Accountability Office report found that nearly half of schools surveyed across the country had not tested for lead in their drinking water within the past 12 months, but of those schools that did test, more than onethird found elevated levels.<sup>20</sup> A 2018 Reuters investigation found that children of military families living on bases have suffered from high exposure to lead from paint within military-supplied housing.<sup>21</sup>

### Challenges in addressing exposure to lead

There are many challenges inherent in lead remediation efforts, including the large costs that come with replacing lead pipes, replacing contaminated soil, and mitigating the lead paint present in millions of homes and buildings.

This brief highlights an underlying, foundational challenge to addressing the issue of lead: Right now, accurate, reliable, low-level detection requires sophisticated, expensive equipment that is typically found only in formal laboratories and college and university settings. The costs of simply detecting and tracking the presence of lead in schools, homes, and playgrounds is a barrier that needs to be addressed before real management of lead exposure can occur. For instance, top-performing EPA water testing standards—specifically EPA Method 200.8—require Inductively Coupled Plasma Mass Spectrometry (ICP-MS) analysis.<sup>22</sup> These machines cost over \$100,000 and require significant training to learn how to operate and understand the results.<sup>23</sup> This is true in other areas as well. Lead in paint testing requires handheld lead analyzers that can cost over \$20,000.<sup>24</sup> These costs add up quickly: The city of New York recently estimated that testing its 130,000 public housing units for lead would cost about \$80 million.<sup>25</sup>

Meanwhile, there are some inexpensive do-it-yourself (DIY) lead-screening solutions available. Many stores, including home construction and improvement stores as well as online retailers and marketplaces such as Amazon, have lead-screening kits for sale. These tests—which can come in the form of a dipstick for water testing or pens and swabs to test paint and dust—use chemicals that react to lead and change colors to indicate the presence of the metal.<sup>26</sup> However, these products do not produce results reliable enough to be fully recognized by the EPA, despite being sold in many stores.<sup>27</sup> Indeed, no commercial DIY lead-testing kit has met the EPA's criteria for both positive and negative findings.<sup>28</sup> And, importantly, these analogue methods do not allow for quantitative analysis, which makes low-level detection near impossible.

The lack of low-cost, high-quality lead-testing tools is a problem for a number of reasons. First, it makes individual sample testing slow and inefficient. Samples often have to be sent to a lab and analyzed, and this takes time.

Second, the high cost of quality testing equipment makes testing prohibitive, meaning that institutions will test less often. This is a problem. The presence of lead in a water sample varies greatly depending on the volume of water collected, upstream disturbances, and time of day.<sup>29</sup> This means that one-time tests are not always accurate indicators of the problem, and expensive testing methods and technologies hinder the ability of public health officials to do another round of testing.

Third, the high cost of testing puts the power of testing in the hands of institutions and companies that are able to afford the equipment and the professionals required. This leaves concerned parents and active citizen scientists with little power to understand the health of their home environment. They are subject to the timelines, process, and reliability of their local public health departments, which are chronically underfunded.<sup>30</sup>

The good news is that researchers have been exploring ways to move beyond this paradigm, and they have been making major gains. As one paper in the typically dry and understated *European Journal of Inorganic Chemistry* puts it, "The new developments in reusable, disposable, and affordable electrochemical [lead] sensors has been exciting."<sup>31</sup>

## Developments and recommendations

There are a number of promising technology and research innovations worth highlighting. For example, some researchers are manipulating bacteria into biosensors.<sup>32</sup> Others are digitizing and integrating smartphone technology to create next-generation approaches to colorimetry.<sup>33</sup> Still, others are advancing lower-cost approaches to using electricity to measurably excite lead ions.<sup>34</sup>

The development of these approaches goes beyond that found in formal research institutions. Two years ago, for example, an 11-year-old won a national competition with her low-cost device for testing lead in water.<sup>35</sup> More recently, a group of young women won second place in a NASA-led competition for their approach to removing lead in water.<sup>36</sup> Finally, aiming to accelerate the "smart cities" movement, multiple separate research efforts have aimed to develop cheap, continuous lead-monitoring devices that can stay within water pipes and report data via Wi-Fi or satellite.<sup>37</sup>

These are exciting developments; however, these technologies remain in the early stages of research, often with no clear path for commercialization. To accelerate these efforts and spur needed research in other areas, the Center for American Progress proposes a Lead Exposure Activity Detection (LEAD) Innovation Fund, detailed below.

### The LEAD Innovation Fund

The proposed LEAD Innovation Fund, to be managed by the National Science Foundation, would accelerate the development of next-generation approaches to lead detection and monitoring. Specifically, it would focus on approaches that are smarter and cheaper and that better meet benchmarks set by federal agencies such as the EPA and the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development.

The fund aims to address the underlying problems present with the current state of lead-screening and lead-monitoring technologies. Goals of this fund could include:

- The development of improved low-cost, consumer-facing lead-screening tools that are fully recognized by the EPA or other relevant agencies and certification organizations
- The development of technologies to identify the location of lead service lines
- The piloting of the use of continuous monitoring sensors
- The development of digital analyzers to supplant analogue analyzers
- The spurring of research into the future of big data in digital environmental signaling
- Among the mechanisms included in the proposed LEAD Innovation Fund is a multistage competition for the development of inexpensive, hand-held lead-testing

technologies of both water and other substances that would give immediate, reliable results.

Over the past decade, prizes and challenges have proven to be appropriate and useful mechanisms to spur innovation in critical areas, and there are a number of federally managed challenges currently underway from which the LEAD Innovation Fund could take inspiration. For instance, the American-Made Solar Prize Challenge is a \$3 million prize competition funded by the U.S. Department of Energy, designed to revitalize U.S. solar manufacturing.<sup>38</sup> The Kidney Innovation Accelerator (KidneyX) is a public-private partnership between the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services and the American Society of Nephrology to accelerate innovation in the prevention, diagnosis, and treatment of kidney diseases.<sup>39</sup> And the EPA, in partnership with four other federal agencies, is running the Nutrient Sensor Action Challenge, a multistage competition to spur the development of sensors to measure excess nitrogen and phosphorus in the nation's waters.<sup>40</sup>

The LEAD Innovation Fund competition would build on these and other efforts. The fund would outline a set of targets, coupled with incentives, that researchers, entrepreneurs, and citizen scientists would need to meet in order to win each stage of the competition, from concept and ideation to prototype and scaling. As appropriate, outside partnerships, organizations, and investors would be incorporated.

Other mechanisms of the fund could spur innovative, classroom-based activities, and cultivate local partnerships to pilot community-driven approaches to lead exposure detection. For instance, the fund might run a competition where high school science students partner with a local college or university to develop ways to test their schools, homes, and playgrounds for lead. This would generate useful data on lead exposure rates while educating the next generation of scientists and cultivating critical local conversations on the impact the lived environment has on one's health. Still, other mechanisms could go toward the data and technology infrastructure of public health, such as advancing the role of big data and predictive analytics to identify exposure risk and prevent lead poisoning.<sup>41</sup>

The cost of the proposed LEAD Innovation Fund is \$25 million, which would cover prize money, programmatic administration, and other costs. The administering agency would be required to do due diligence market analysis and conduct research on effective competition design and other modern, open approaches to research and development funding opportunities. The fund would also help ensure that local efforts that expose the presence of lead within communities get connected to existing educational resources for how to limit exposure and to existing funding streams for remediation.

#### Conclusion

The LEAD Innovation Fund would spark important, transformative change that goes beyond just advancement in analytical methods and greater awareness of lead exposure rates within communities. By nudging the market toward digital solutions, the fund would accelerate modern, data-driven approaches to public health and environmental signaling.

By investing in continuous monitoring devices, the fund would also shift the paradigm beyond the limited capabilities of point-in-time testing and support the growing movement toward smart cities. Most importantly, by emphasizing the democratization of technology, the fund would spur developments in low-cost, handheld devices that would give power to individuals everywhere.

In short, this comparatively small, one-time investment in lead screening and detection technology would be a powerful lever for change with both short- and long-term positive returns for children, cities, and the future of public health.

Ulrich Boser is a senior fellow at the Center for American Progress. Read Holman is a Fellow at Public Lab, a community and non-profit democratizing science to address environmental issues.

#### Endnotes

- 1 M.B. Pell and Joshua Schneyer, "Reuters finds 3,810 U.S. areas with lead poisoning double Flint's," Reuters, November 14, 2017, available at https://www.reuters.com/article/ us-usa-lead-map/reuters-finds-3810-u-s-areas-with-leadpoisoning-double-flints-idUSKBN1DE1H2.
- 2 Eugene Molero, "Lawmakers Pitch Infrastructure Proposals Before Next Congress," Transport Topics, December 13, 2018, available at https://www.ttnews.com/articles/ lawmakers-pitch-infrastructure-proposals-next-congress.
- 3 U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "Federal Action Plan to Reduce Childhood Lead Exposure," available at https:// www.epa.gov/lead/federal-action-plan-reduce-childhoodlead-exposure (last accessed December 2018).
- 4 Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry, "Lead Toxicity: What Are Possible Health Effects from Lead Exposure" (Atlanta: 2017), available at https://www.atsdr. cdc.gov/csem/csem.asp?csem=34&po=10.
- 5 Ibid.
- 6 Bruce P. Lanphear and others, "Low-level lead exposure and mortality in U.S. adults: a population-based cohort study," *The Lancet: Public Health* 3 (4) (2018): e177-e184, available at https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2468266718300252.
- 7 Karen Clay, Margarita Portnykh, and Edson Severnini, "Toxic Truth: Lead and Fertility" (Cambridge, MA: National Burea of Economic Research, 2018), available at https://www. nber.org/papers/w24607?utm\_campaign=ntw&utm\_ medium=email&utm\_source=ntw.
- 8 Henry Abadin and others, "Toxicological Profile for Lead" (Atlanta: Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry, 2007), available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/ NBK158769/.
- 9 Gerald Markowitz and David Rosner, "'Cater to the Children': The Role of The Lead Industry in a Public Health Tragedy, 1900-1955," American Journal of Public Health 90 (1) (2000): 36-46, available at https://ajph.aphapublications.org/doi/pdf/10.2105/AJPH.90.1.36.
- Richard Rabin, "The Lead Industry and Lead Water Pipes 'A MODEST CAMPAIGN," American Journal of Public Health 98 (9) (2008): 1584-1592, available at https://www.ncbi.nlm. nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC2509614/.
- 11 U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, "Legislative History of Lead-Based Paint," available at https://www.hud.gov/sites/documents/20258\_LEGIS-LATIVEHISTORY.PDF (last accessed December 2018); U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "Use of Lead Free Pipes, Fittings, Fixtures, Solder, and Flux for Drinking Water," available at https://www.epa.gov/dwstandardsregulations/use-lead-free-pipes-fittings-fixtures-solder-andflux-drinking-water (last accessed December 2018); U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Gasoline Explained: Gasoline and the Environment: Leaded gasoline was gradually taken off the U.S. market," available at https:// www.eia.gov/energyexplained/index.php?page=gasoline\_ environment#tab2 (last accessed December 2018).
- 12 Food and Drug Administration, "FDA takes action to stop the use of lead acetate in hair dyes," Press release, October 30, 2018, available at https://www.fda.gov/NewsEvents/ Newsroom/PressAnnouncements/ucm624589.htm.
- 13 Child Trends, "Lead Poisoning: Trends in Lead Poisoning," August 23, 2016, available at https://www.childtrends.org/ indicators/lead-poisoning.
- 14 U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development Office of Healthy Homes and Lead Hazard Control, "American Healthy Homes Survey: Arsenic and Lead Findings" (Washington: 2011), available at https://www.hud.gov/ sites/documents/AHHS\_REPORT.PDF.

- 15 Erik Olson and Kristi Fedinick, "What's in Your Water? Flint and Beyond" (New York: National Resources Defense Council, 2016), available at https://www.nrdc.org/resources/ whats-your-water-flint-and-beyond.
- 16 Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry, "Lead Toxicity: What Are Possible Health Effects from Lead Exposure?"
- 17 Michael Hawthorne and Cecilia Reyes, "Brain-damaging lead found in tap water in hundreds of homes tested across Chicago, results show," *Chicago Tribune*, April 12, 2018, available at https://www.chicagotribune.com/ news/watchdog/ct-chicago-water-lead-contamination-20180411-htmlstory.html.
- 18 Oliver Morrison, "PWSA reveals \$1B infrastructure plan in effort to thwart privatization and rebuild trust," PublicSource, November 15, 2018, available at https:// www.publicsource.org/pwsa-reveals-1b-infrastructureplan-in-effort-to-thwart-privatization-and-rebuild-trust/; Liz Leyden, "In Echo of Flint, Mich., Water Crisis Now Hits Newark," The New York Times, October 30, 2018, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2018/10/30/nyregion/newarklead-water-pipes.html.
- 19 WTVC, "EPA to Make Cleanup of South Chattanooga Lead Site a Priority," September 11, 2018, available at https:// newschannel9.com/news/local/epa-to-make-cleanupof-south-chattanooga-lead-site-a-priority; Scott Morris, "In new study, EPA measuring lead levels in West Oakland soil," Hoodline, June 13, 2018, available at https://hoodline. com/2018/06/in-new-study-epa-measuring-lead-levels-inwest-oakland-soil.
- 20 U.S. Government Accountability Office, "K-12 Education: Lead Testing of School Drinking Water Would Benefit from Improved Federal Guidance" (Washington: 2018), available at https://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-18-382.
- 21 Joshua Schneyer and Andrea Januta, "Children poisoned by Lead on U.S. Army bases as hazards go ignored," Reuters Investigates, August 16, 2018, available at https://www. reuters.com/investigates/special-report/usa-militaryhousing/.
- 22 U.S. Environmental Protection Agency Office of Research and Development, "Method 200.8: Determination of Trace Elements in Waters and Wastes by Inductively Coupled Plasma - Mass Spectrometry" (Cincinnati: 2015), available at https://www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2015-06/ documents/epa-200.8.pdf.
- 23 Steve Wilbur, "A Comparison of the Relative Cost and Productivity of Traditional Metals Analysis Techniques Versus ICP-MS in High Throughput Commercial Laboratories" (Bellevue, WA: Agilent Technologies, Inc., 2005), available at https://www.agilent.com/cs/library/applications/5989-1585EN.pdf.
- 24 Bruker, "XRF Analyzer Price: What Does a Handheld XRF Analyzer Cost?," available at https://www.bruker.com/ products/x-ray-diffraction-and-elemental-analysis/handheld-xrf/xrf-analyzer-price.html (last accessed December 2018).
- 25 J. David Goodman, "Mayor Says All Public Housing Units at Risk for Lead to Be Tested," *The New York Times*, July 9, 2018, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2018/07/09/ nyregion/de-blasio-lead-paint-nycha.html.
- 26 Paul Hope, "How to Test Paint With a DIY Lead Test Kit," Consumer Reports, October 15, 2017, available at https:// www.consumerreports.org/lead-test-kits/how-to-testpaint-with-a-lead-test-kit/.
- 27 U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "Lead Test Kits," available at https://www.epa.gov/lead/lead-test-kits (last accessed December 2018).

28 Ibid.

.....

- 29 M.A. Del Toral, A. Porter, and M.R. Schock, "Detection and evaluation of elevated lead release from service lines: a field study," *Environmental Science and Technology* 47 (16) (2013): 9300-9307, available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/pubmed/23879429#.
- 30 Kaitlyn Ridel, "Thousands of kids with lead poisoning won't get help," USA Today, October 2, 2012, available at https:// www.usatoday.com/story/news/health/2012/10/02/leadpoisoning-children/1605533/.
- 31 Kristine Deibler and Partha Basu, "Continuing issues with Lead: Recent Advances in Detection," *European Journal of Inorganic Chemistry* 2013 (7) (2013): 1086-1096, available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4116340/.
- 32 FREDsense Technologies, "Meet FRED: The Field-Ready Electrochemical Detector," available at https://www. fredsense.com/technology (last accessed December 2018).
- 33 Hoang Nguyen and others, "Smartphone Nanocolorimetry for On-Demand Lead Detection and Quantitation in Drinking Water," *Analytical Chemistry* 90 (19) (2018): 11517-11522, available at https://pubs.acs.org/doi/abs/10.1021/ acs.analchem.8b02808?journalCode=ancham.
- 34 Yifan Dai and Chung Chiun Liu, "A Simple, Cost-Effective Sensor for Detecting Lead lons in Water Using Under-Potential Deposited Bismuth Sub-Layer with Differential Pulse Voltammetry (DPV)," Sensors 17 (5) (2017): 950-961, available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/ PMC5461074/.
- 35 Adele Peters, "This 11-Year-Old Invented a Cheap Test Kit For Lead In Drinking Water," Fast Company, July 13, 2017, available at https://www.fastcompany.com/40439492/this-11-year-old-invented-a-cheap-test-kit-for-lead-in-drinkingwater.
- 36 Brenda Siler, "Banneker Students Finish Second in NASA Competition," *The Washington Informer,* May 18, 2018, available at https://washingtoninformer.com/bannekerstudents-finish-second-in-nasa-competition/; Perry Stein, "Three black teens are finalists in a NASA competition. Hackers spewing racism tried to ruin their odds," *The Washington Post,* May 2, 2018, available at https://www. washingtonpost.com/local/education/three-blackteens-are-finalists-in-a-nasa-competition-then-hackersspewing-racism-tried-to-ruin-their-odds/2018/05/02/ a702f53e-4d72-11e8-84a0-458a1aa9ac0a\_story. html?utm\_term=.3d8347232413.

- 37 Rubicon Global, "The Smart Cities Movement," available at https://www.rubiconglobal.com/smart-cities-movement/ (last accessed December 2018); Wen-Chi Lin, Zhongrui Li, and Mark A. Burns, "A Drinking Water Sensor for Lead and Other Heavy Metals," *Analytical Chemistry* 89 (17) (2017): 8748-8756, available at https://pubs.acs.org/doi/ abs/10.1021/acs.analchem.7b00843; National Science Foundation: Science Nation, "Engineers design new lead detector for water," November 21, 2016, available at https://www.nsf.gov/news/special\_reports/science\_nation/leadiondetector.jsp.
- 38 American-Made Challenges, "American-Made Solar Prize: Accelerate and sustain American solar innovation," available at https://americanmadechallenges.org/solarprize. html (last accessed December 2018).
- 39 Kidney Innovation Accelerator, "Redesign Dialysis Prize Competition," available at http://www.kidneyx.org/ (last accessed December 2018).
- 40 Challenge.gov, "Nutrient Sensor Action Challenge Stage II," available at https://challenge.gov/a/buzz/challenge/46/ ideas/top (last accessed December 2018).
- 41 Eric Potash and others, "Predictive Modeling for Public Health: Preventing Childhood Lead Poisoning," (Sydney: KDD' 15 Proceedings of the 21th ACM SIGKDD International Conference on Knowledge Discovery and Data Mining, 2015), available at https://dssg.uchicago.edu/wp-content/ uploads/2016/01/p2039-potash.pdf.